
Weekly Notes 
IFC Emerging from Tutelage 

THE Industrial Finance Corporation 
has entered its eighteenth year of 

operations but this is the first year 
with effect from which direct Govern
ment assistance to it would be pro
gressively withdrawn. Refinance (not 
straight loans) would now be provided 
by the Industrial Development Bank, 
which has been entrusted with control 
over policy and 30 per cent of the 
share capital. Such refinance would be 
of a relatively limited order since IFC 
is expected to find the resources itself, 
mainly through the issue of bonds. The 
prospect of cultivating this source to a 
much greater extent than before (it 
has raised Rs 31 crores in this man
ner) under present capital market con
ditions has understandably not enthus
ed the Chairman. He has drawn rather 
pointed attention to the fact that his 
resources are no longer perfectly clas
tic. This is a sobering thought indeed 
after net sanctions during seventeen 
years of Rs 227 crores and disburse
ments of Rs 156 crores. The change 
places the IFC on par with the ICICI 
which has had no readily tappable 
source in the Government, but it still 
has a favoured position insofar as its 
bonds and shares carry a Government 
guarantee and are, therefore, approved 
trustee securities. 

Conditions in the capital market 
made a considerable impact on IFC in 
1964-65, The demand for rupee loans 
went up and the ratio of their disburse
ments to net sanctions improved. 
Underwriting commitments proved 
highly onerous; given its built-in con
servatism and the dubious benefit of in
termittent Parliamentary scrutiny, it is 
hardly surprising That the IFC intends 
to limit its activities in this field. 
With the IDB around to take on major 
underwriting burdens, this reluctance 
should not prove too damaging to the 
capital market. Interest paid (and esta
blishment expenses) have increased 
more steeply than earnings since the 
rate of interest on borrowings increas
ed while that charged on loans given 
earlier was kept constant. There have 
been some defaults in payment of inte
rest and discharge of guarantees but 
those in repayment of principal have 
been at previous year's level of less 
than 1 per cent 

The disbursement of foreign currency 
loans has been very slow: through June 

1965, it was Rs 6 crores against net 
sanctions of Rs 22 crores, of which 
Rs 4 crores awaited clearance by other 
authorities. The Chairman attributes 
this delay in utilisation to the time 
taken by borrowers in finalising their 
orders and changing their equipment 
lists; utilisation of the French credit 
has been particularly slow. While the 
Chairman does not go further into this 
problem in the published statements, 
this curious phenomenon is, in large 
part, the result of tied credits, cartel-
lisation by suppliers in aid-giving coun
tries, prospects of expansion before the 
projects are fully worked out and fears 
of not getting adequate and timely 
licenses for maintenance imports after 
the equipment is ordered and erected. 

IFC continues to take an active inte
rest in the financing of sugar and other 
co-operative factories. Their share in 
total assistance extended has come 
down slightly from about 22 per cent 
in 1962 to 18 per cent now but this 
is partly due to the diversification of 
its business into guarantees and under
writing. So far Rs 40 crores of loans 
have been given to 52 sugar mills, 4 
spinning mills and 1 vegetable oil ex
traction unit in the co-operative sector. 
Experience in this field has been, on 
the whole, encouraging and more ap
plications are being received. 

The procedures for processing appli
cations and finalising loan formalities 
are being streamlined. Conditions for 
the registration of agreements have 
been liberalised, the burdens of perio
dical reporting reduced and, above all, 
completion of legal formalities is being 
expedited through strengthening and 
decentralisation of the legal division. 

While the two traditional industries, 
textiles and sugar, continue to domin
ate the industrial pattern of assistance, 
it is clear from the appendix (provided 
for the first time) to the annual report 
that IFC has played a notable role in 
the financing of new industries, too. 
The concerns assisted in fertilisers, 
hardboard, general machinery, automo
biles, bicycles, cement and chemicals, 
account for a considerable part of out
put in their respective industries. 

In terms of its statutory powers, the 
Industrial Development Bank has ins
tructed IFC to continue to carry out 
the directives previously given by 
Government t i l l such time as these are 
modified or rescinded. The new rules 

laid down by Government in consulta
tion with the IDB, in substitution of 
the 1957 rules, represent no major 
change in the mechanism of its func
tioning. One curious rule stays as a 
reminder of past faith in the efficacy 
of industrial licensing. Rule 5 states 
that assistance should be extended for 
objectives which are approved by 
Government and consistent with the 
plans. In explanation, it is clarified that 
"any industrial concern for which a 
license has been issued under the 
Industries (Development and Regula
tion) Act 1951 shall be deemed to be 
established for a purpose which has the 
approval of the Central Government". 

Coal Industry's Problems 
SOME of the gnawing problems of 

the coal industry seem to have 
been virtually ignored in the recent 
discussions of fixing targets for the 
public and private sectors and for cok
ing and non-coking coal. These are the 
questions of mechanisation, higher pro
ductivity, setting up of carbonisation 
plants, wider differentials for various 
grades and provision of rupee finance. 
Considerable emphasis has been placed 
over the last few years on mechanisa
tion. For this purpose, fairly liberal 
foreign exchange allocations have been 
made for the industry, from World 
Bank and British credits and in trade 
agreements with Poland; the Durgapur 
mining machinery plant has also made 
progress. These allocations have pro
duced results in the new public sector 
mines and those private mines which 
have large areas under exploitation. 
Except in open cast and difficult or 
deep mines, however, mechanisation 
has still to be proved a fully economic 
proposition. Most mines are much too 
small to benefit from mechanisation or 
to think about it—and some of the 
small mine-owners are sitting on valu
able reserves. Even where it has been 
successful in speeding up operations, 
mechanisation has created problems of 
maintaining the quality of coal and also 
of full utilisation of equipment. The 
failure of moves to rationalise the 
industry through amalgamation of small 
collieries and increasing private sector 
doubts about the profitability of me
chanisation are serious portents which 
threaten future investment as well as 
prevent deriving of full benefit from 
investment already undertaken. 

The Central Fuel Research Institute 
has almost completed its experiments 
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with the carbonisation process which 
is in several respects more economical 
than washing for upgrading and blend
ing of coal. Its pilot plant operations 
have given good results. Since wash-
eries require substantial foreign ex
change and high and varying ash con
tent of coal is keeping down steel-
making capacity, carbonisation plants 
offer a relatively easier way out, espe
cially now when foreign aid prospects 
have become dim. Utilisation of coke 
oven gas, middlings, and thermal ash 
have still to receive the priority atten
tion they deserve. Progress in the use 
of gas and middlings for power gene
ration and for industrial purposes is 
tardy. In spite of the present extreme 
shortage of cement there is an almost 
complete indifference to the utilisation 
of thermal ash and steel slag for the 
manufacture of pozzolona cement which 
is a cheap and satisfactory substitute in 
nonstructural construction. 

Price differentials for higher grades 
have been widened considerably since 
1961 but they are still inadequate. 
Further differentiation of prices would, 
however, have to await more careful— 
and honest grading. The problems of 
rupee finance are not so simple as have 
been made out by the spokesmen of 
the industry, This is probably The only 
industry in which the offers of foreign 
exchange credits exceed the demand 
for them. Most of the procedural 
hurdles which blocked the utilisation of 
the World Bank credit have been re
moved since 1962. What makes both 
borrowers and lenders hesitant is the 
uncertain prospects of demand and the 
frequent inability of borrowers to pro
duce a satisfactory project report. 

Wilson W i l l Not Bite 
Our London Correspondent writes: 

THIS is the season of political con
ferences in Britain. The confer

ences take on particular significance 
in view of the Labour Government's 
paper thin majority. Last week's Libe
ral Party Conference, held in the in
toxicating atmosphere produced by 
the important role the Liberals can 
now play in keeping the balance of 
power between the two major parties, 
was naturally dominated by discussion 
of the terms on which the Liberals 
will support the Government. The 
purpose of Grimond's oratory was to 
try and urge the Prime Minister to 
divorce the labour party left-wing and 
espouse instead the Liberal Party and 
thus bring into being a new radical, 
but non-socialist, party. 

Of course, Grimond would have 
liked it better if the Liberal Party 
Conference had been held after the 
Labour Conference at Blackpool. He 
could then have seen what line Wil
son would take to meet the growing 
demands from the left-wing of the 
party for more full-blooded socialist 
policies. In the event Grimond had to 
insist that the Liberals will judge all 
issues critical for the survival of the 
Labour Party in office by the test of 
national not partisan, interest and if 
on that basis the government is de
feated, that is something that must be 
faced. 

Although the Liberals seem obsessed 
by their new-found position of 
strength, this has not impressed the 
Labour Party overmuch. Dennis Healey 
contemptuously dismissed Grimond's 
rhetoric by saying that "Grimond is 
so busy trying to run the policy of 
the other two parties that he has 
given up trying to find one for his 
own. He is drunk with Walter Mit ty 
dreams of power in Westminster. 
There is nothing behind that noisy 
rhetoric last week except a fumbling 
opportunism." 

On the other hand, the Liberal 
threat to refuse to join in any rescue 
operations on Labour's behalf may 
well have strengthened Wilson's hand 
in dealing with his own left-wing 
rebels. On present showing Wilson's 
line will obviously be to carry on des
pite his wafer thin majority at least 
for another twelve months, by which 
time he hopes that he will be able 
to introduce some measures more 
palatable to the majority of his follow
ers; but should the government be 
defeated he will nor hesitate to appeal 
to the nation—both the latest opinion 
polls show Labour in the lead again. 

In a sense Grimond was chasing 
paper tigers when he demanded that 
the Labour Government should drop 
its socialist programmes. Surely, what
ever else Wilson's government may 
have been, it has not been particularly 
socialist? Even the steel nationalisation 
bill has now conveniently been rele
gated into the limbo of matters to be 
taken up at a future date. 

With the future of the Sterling to 
secure, and international bankers 
breathing down its neck, the Labour 
Government has little socialist orien
tation to show in its policies. On the 
contrary, socialists sec the Land Com
mission as a cowardly retreat from 
the election promise of nationalising 
urban land. Brown's Incomes policy 
has a pseudo-Tory ring about it and 

the much vaunted National Plan cer
tainly bids farewell to Clause Four. 
Describing the nature and purpose of 
planning, the introduction to the 
National Plan says: "Most manufac
turing industry and commerce, is, and 
wil l continue to be. largely governed 
by the market economy care will be 
taken not to destroy the complex 
mechanisms on which the market eco
nomy is based". 

And what can one say of the Gov-
ernment's White Paper on immigration 
where it appears to have let itself he 
stampeded by Smethwick into a vici
ous racialist scheme? 

Is it any wonder, then, that there 
is a profound sense of disillusionment 
among the rank and file of the party -
particularly among the left-wing 
members? So far the voice of the left-
wing has been muted, in no small 
measure by Wilson's clever strategy of 
taking in the more militant and vocal 
members into the Cabinet. At Black
pool, however, Wilson will have fo 
face the onslaught of the left on the 
incomes policy, Vietnam and immigra
tion, among other issues. On the last 
issue, in fact, opposition can be found 
throughout the Labour party. For his 
part, Wilson wi l l give warning to the 
party not to rock the boat at this 
critical moment. Appeals will be made 
to the loyalty of the members to keep 
the government in office. It will be 
particularly interesting to see how 
Harold Wilson will handle this tricky 
situation, and maintain the support of 
his disillusioned left without, in fact, 
making any significant concessions to 
them. 

Aden Crisis Deepens 

THE current crisis in Aden is 
largely a product of British in

transigence. Since her supra-national 
ambitions dictate the necessity for a 
chain of military bases across the 
Middle East and Aden is a vital link 
in this outmoded defence line, Britain 
is determined to grant independence 
strictly on her terms; but the Adonis 
sec no reason why it shouldn't be on 
their terms. Last week the British 
finally suspended the Constitution and 
placed Aden under the administration 
of the High Commissioner. The pur
pose is to force Aden to accept inde
pendence only within the South Arabia 
Federation (a ramshackle collection of 
Aden and sixteen neighbouring Sheikh
doms), and to maintain the military 
base there at all costs. The British 
would like to foist a unitary Consti-
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